green sheet



Cr

volume eleven, number ten

march 15, 1981

IUPUI Grows and Changes

Seven contracts totalling more than \$2 million in construction for the I.U. Natatorium and Physical Education Building were approved by the I.U. Board of Trustees meeting at I.U. - East March 7. The trustees approved the awards in two "packages" covering everything from pool bulkheads to grab rails for the \$17 million project due for completion in time for the Senior National Long Course Swimming Championship in June, 1982. All bidders were lowest in their categories.

The trustees also approved extending the general construction contract with F. A. Wilhelm Construction Co. of Indianapolis by \$120,615 for additional concrete construction work.

The contract with Glenroy Construction Company, general contractor of Classroom/Office Building II, was increased by \$143,423. Addition of the natatorium to the School of Physical Education Building necessitated moving the structure to the west. This resulted in the architects having to redesign CR II so that the overhead walkway that will connect CR II to the Physical Education Building will be connected at the west end of CR II instead of the southeast corner.

In other action, the Charles C. Brandt Construction Co. of Indianapolis was awarded a \$109,000 contract to remodel space on the ground floor of the Union Building to house the administrative offices of the School of Continuing Studies, now located at 38th Street. The area, about 4,000 square feet, formerly was the research computer center. The trustees also awarded a contract to the Alyn Co. of Indianapolis for \$208,400 to remodel the auditorium in Emerson Hall, the original School of Medicine building on this campus.

An automated materials distribution system for three new intensive care units (surgical, cardiac, and renal transplant) now under construction in University Hospital was approved in two contracts—\$516,000 to Mosler Telelift of Wayne, N.J., for the system, and \$97,479 to the Jungclaus-Campbell Co., Inc., of Indianapolis to provide the general, mechanical and electrical renovation necessary for its installation. The system eliminates the need to construct satellite pharmacy and laboratory facilities for direct service to these critical care units.

* * *

Note to Contributors

Due to printing difficulties (print shop moving, short staff, etc.) the Green Sheet has been appearing a day later than scheduled. To compensate, for the next few weeks we will attempt to include items in the calendar through the Monday following publication. This means all Monday meetings or announcements

should be in the Green Sheet office two weeks ahead of time. For other items, Green Sheet deadline still is Tuesday afternoon before the week of publication.

* * *

WHO, WHAT, WHEN, WHERE & SOMETIMES WHY

Poetry Reading by Simpson--Louis Simpson, a Pulitzer Prize-winning poet who has been lecturing and meeting with students Sunday and today (Monday, March 16) will give a poetry reading with commentary at 7:30 p.m. today in Room 104 of the Lecture Hall. Free and open to the public.

Biochemical—"Packaging of Cellular and Viral DNA," Department of Biochemistry Seminar by Dr. Minou Bina, assistant professor of chemistry, Purdue University; Medical Science Building, Room 362, Monday at 4 p.m. Coffee and Tea, Room 409, 3:30 p.m.

Physiological -- "Comparison of Contraction and Relaxation of Rat Aorta," by Mrs. Joan Lafuze, graduate student in physiology; Medical Science Building, Room A406, Monday at 4 p.m.

Pharmaceutical—Pharmacy displays; University Hospital, Meade Johnson and Co., Monday; Hooks Convalescent Aids, Wednesday, and Bristol Laboratories, Friday. Riley Hospital: Parke-Davis and Co., Wednesday.

<u>Ultrasound</u>—"Hydrophone Specifications for Relative Intensity Measurements in Diagnostic Fields in the Presence of Non-Linearities," Ultrasound Research Division Seminar by Dr. Richard Banjavic, Department of Radiology, University of Colorado; University Hospital, Room C-420, Tuesday at 3 p.m.

Nursing Research—"New Mothers' Perceptions of Their Labor/Delivery Experience," Nursing Research Colloquium by Angela McBride, associate professor of nursing, and Juanita Keck, R.N.; School of Nursing, Room 305, Tuesday at 12 noon. Bring your lunch if you wish.

Medical Genetics—-"Behavioral Teratology: Prenatal Influences on IQ and Behavior," Medical Genetics Seminar by Dr. Laura Russell, postdoctoral fellow; Riley Research Wing, Conference Room 138, Tuesday at 4 p.m.

Biological—-"Mode of Action of the Herbicide Trifluralin (Treflan)," Department of Biology Seminar by Dr. Dan Hess, Department of Botany and Plant Pathology, Purdue University; Krannert Building (38th Street Campus), Room 357, Tuesday at 12 noon.

IMA Lecture--"Edgar Allan Poe--A 'Textbook' Romantic," by Dr. Laurinda Dixon, assistant director of adult education, Indianapolis Museum of Art; DeBoest Lecture Hall, IMA, Tuesday at 7:30 p.m., and Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. Part of a series on Romanticism.

Council -- IUPUI Staff Council meets at 1 p.m. Wednesday in the Porter/Harrison Room of the Union Building. Includes an informational panel with Neil E. Lantz, John Mulvey, and Robert M. Tirmenstein.

Bosses Night -- Sixth Annual Bosses Night Dinner sponsored by the IUPUI Women's Club in the Grand Ballroom of the Atkinson Hotel Wednesday at 6:30 p.m. Social hour at 5:30 p.m. All employees of the University are invited to attend and

bring their bosses. Reservations must be made by made by Monday, March 16, at \$9.25 each, with Alice M. Taylor, Office of Admissions, Cavanaugh 103, 925 W. Michigan Street, Ext. 4591.

Speaker--"Mental Health Research: Where We Are and Where Are We Going?", Mental Health Association in Marion County Members' Forum by Dr. Hugh C. Hendrie, Albert E. Sterne Professor and chairman of the Department of Psychiatry, I.U. School of Medicine; Mental Health Association Building, second floor, Room 208, 1433 North Meridian Street; Wednesday from 11:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Bring your own lunch, coffee provided. Public invited. Call 636-2491 if you can attend.

Collegial Conversations—Professors Miriam Langsam (History) and Steve Stack (Sociology) on suicide. Cavanaugh Hall, Room 208, Wednesday at 1 p.m. Interested faculty members are invited to attend and participate in the informal discussion. Refreshments will be served.

<u>Chemical</u>—"Application of Microanalytical Techniques to Industrial and Archaeological Problems," Department of Chemistry Seminar by Howard Humecki, McCrone Associates, Chicago; Krannert Building (38th Street), Room 231, Wednesday at 4:30 p.m.

<u>Career Seminar</u>—Career and Job Readiness Seminar sponsored by the Office of Career Counseling and Placement begins Wednesday at 3 p.m. in Room 318 of the University Library. Reservations required. Call 264-2554.

Continuing Dental Education--"Clinical Operative Dentistry," by Dr. Maurice P. Lord, II, assistant professor of operative dentistry; School of Dentistry, all day Wednesday.

Continuing Medical Education--"The Wheezing Child," by the faculty of the Department of Pediatrics and visiting authorities with Dr. Howard Eigen, associate professor of pediatrics and director of the Section of Pulmonary Diseases as course director; Howard Johnson's Motor Lodge East, all day Wednesday and Thursday. Current approaches to diagnosis, treatment and management of common pediatric pulmonary problems.

El Salvador Teach-in--Lecture Hall, Room 103, Wednesday at 7:30 p.m., film, "El Salvador: Revolution or Death". Speakers, beginning at 8:15: Tim Boal, minister, United Methodist Church; Alvin Pierce, high school student recently returned from Nicaragua; Peter Sehlinger, IUPUI History Department, and Victor Wallis, IUPUI Political Science Department. Open forum at 9 p.m.

International—"Polish Cinema 1895-1980," slide lecture and dicussion by Dr. Wojciech Wierzewski, visiting professor of Slavic Studies at I.U.-Bloomington; International Forum "Noon-Hour Series," Student Union Building, Porter Room, Thursday from 12:00 noon to 1:30 p.m. Visitors and guests may purchase their lunch in the mezzanine cafeteria or bring their own to the meeting room. No reservations are required. Polish cinema, the most lively and creative in Europe, provides an interesting way of examining larger questions of Polish culture.

Sophocles at CTS--"Oedipus the King" will open at 8 p.m. Thursday at the Christian Theological Seminary Repertory Theater for a three week-end run. There will be discussions with actors and director after the Friday and Sunday night performances. For reservations, call 923-1516 or 924-1334.

Basic Supervision—"The Employment Interview," One of five programs presented by Personnel Services designed to improve individual performance as a supervisor/manager; School of Nursing, Room 210, Thursday from 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. For information or reservations call Ext. 8931.

<u>Biophysical</u>—"Photoreversibility and Mutation Fixation in E. coli B/r," Medical Biophysics Program Seminar by Steve Kristoff, graduate student in the Medical Biophysics Program; Medical Science Building, Room 205, Friday at noon.

Romantic Literature on Film--"Tales of Hoffman," (Great Britain, 1953) part of Indianapolis Museum of Art Series, DeBoest Lecture Hall, Friday at 7:30 p.m. and Saturday at 2 p.m. Admission, members \$3.00, non-members \$3.50.

Drug and Alcohol Abuse—The Division of Continuing Studies will sponsor a seminar on Drug and Alcohol Abuse Prevention/Intervention Strategies this Saturday and next (March 21 and 28), at the Krannert Building (38th Street Campus). It will explore strategies which can be implemented in the home, school, workplace, church, human—health and social—service agencies. It is designed for parents, school staff and administration, medical personnel and others: Leader will be Kay F. Brooks, executive director of the Indiana Counselors Association on Alcohol and Drug Abuse. For more information or to enroll, contact Valjean Dickinson, IUPUI Continuing Studies, Ext. 4501.

Advance Physiological—"Measurement of Starling Forces in Fetal Guinea Pig," Physiology Department Seminar by Dr. Debra Anderson, instructor in physiology, University of Oregon Health Sciences Center; Medical Science Building, Room 205, Tuesday, March 24, at 2:45 p.m.

* * *

E. Ross Bartley Memorial Award

Names of possible candidates for the E. Ross Bartley Memorial Award for meritorious administrative service to the University should be discussed by the various University administrative staffs and nominations should be sent to Dr. K. Gene Faris, dean for Learning Resources, Bloomington, by March 30. The actual selection committee is anonymous.

Ross Bartley was the long-time director of university relations and trouble shooter for I.U. The best descriptions of qualifications for the award are statements made concerning the man himself: '...exemplified the best in the tradition of dedicated, knowledgeable, and loyal administrators who give unstintingly of themselves in support of the institution." "The criteria...will be based on the kind of service he gave—above and beyond the responsibilities of his office and the limits of the campus."

The award is made to a person within a few years of retirement but certainly after the mid-point of a University career. It honors outstanding service to the University and equally it recognizes leadership in civic, community and professional responsibilities at local, state or national levels. "Equally" is important; a number of possible candidates clearly excel in one type of service but fall short in the other.

NEWS 'N' NOTES FROM HERE 'N' THERE

Learn and Shop--Educators from across the country will come to the Indianapolis Hilton Hotel this Thursday and Friday to learn about IUPUI's unique Learn & Shop program which offers college credit courses in five shopping centers throughout Indianapolis. The idea is being copied in the United States and Canada.

Heading the workshop is Dr. James East, director and founder of Learn & Shop and associate dean in the I.U. School of Liberal Arts at IUPUI. Learn & Shop enrollments have gone from 503 when Dr. East started the program in 1979 to 2,102 today. Dr. East has travelled extensively as a consultant to universities and colleges that want to start a similar program.

IUPUI Enrollment Up--IUPUI has 21,795 students enrolled for the second semester, 881 more than the second semester last year. The I.U. system also is up, with a record total of 75,822 students for the second semester as compared with the second semester record of 74,763 set in 1975-76. Traditionally, fewer students enroll for classes in the spring than in the fall semesters. The three entities with the greatest increase at IUPUI are Continuing Studies with 45.9 percent increase; Public and Environmental Affairs, with 23.3 percent, and Herron School of Art with 11.9 percent. The School of Engineering and Technology also showed a healthy 7.2 percent increase; the School of Social Work, 10.5 percent, and the University Division 11.7 percent.

Dean and Department Head Named--Dr. Howard D. Mehlinger, an internationally known I.U. scholar and specialist in social studies, was named dean of the I.U. School of Education by the Board of Trustees on March 7. Mehlinger, who is professor of education and of history and director of the Social Studies Development Center at I.U. Bloomington, will assume his duties July 1.

At the same meeting, Dr. Dietrich C. Bauer, professor of microbiology and immunology and a member of the faculty at the I.U. School of Medicine since 1961, was appointed chairman of the Department of Microbiology and Immunology. Dr. Bauer has been serving as acting chairman of the department. He succeeds Dr. William D. Sawyer who resigned to become dean of the medical school at Wright State University.

Appointed Superintendent-Lloyd Ostrander has been appointed superintendent of the electric shop of the physical plant. He succeeds Joe Turk who has retired. Ostrander has a new phone, Ext. 8966.

New Hours--The Registrar's Office is observing new business hours as of March 1. The office on the third floor of Cavanaugh Hall is open from 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. Monday through Thursday, and from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. on Friday. During special scheduled activities such as Course Reservation and Drop/Add, the offices are open until 8 p.m. Monday through Thursday.

To Retire--Retiring as of April 1 are Helen I. Matthews, accounting clerk in the Accounts Receivable Department, after 15 years of service; Emma L. Fuhrmann, operating room nurse, after 16 years, and Vivian Haggard, assistant recorder at the School of Dentistry, after 11 years. All plan to travel and pursue activities for which they have had no time.

The Winner..--IUPUI Central Stores employee, Gary Thompson, is the lucky winner of a vacation for two in Daytona, Fla. Vice President Glenn W. Irwin, Jr., drew Gary's name last week, following a raffle sponsored by the Disabled Student Organization of IUPUI. Other winners are V. Meriweather, Tracy Everett, and Dr. Paul Nagy.

Back to Normal—The Emergency Building Temperature Restrictions have been rescinded by President Reagan. The Physical Plant Air Conditioning and Refrigeration Department has begin to reset the University's HVAC systems in accordance with the recission. Those with questions about this may contact Physical Plant at 7609.

Free Public Lectures—-"Contemporary and Recent Mideast History," by Dr. Charles Ashanin, Christian Theological Seminary, March 24, "The United States Historical and Current Relationship with Iran and the Middle East," by Dr. Charles Winslow, IUPUI, April 21; "Soviet Russia's Historical and Recent Relationship with the Arab World," by Dr. David Mason, Butler University, May 19. Sponsored by the Institute for Race and Religion, St. Maur Theological Center, all three lectures will be held at 7 p.m. at Maurwood Lake Pavilion, 4545 Northwestern Avenue (Michigan Road).

Family Practice—The Family Practice Center on the first floor of Long Hospital is interested in accepting new patients, particularly families with children. The Center now is open for patients from 9 a.m. to 12 noon on Saturday mornings as well as the regular week-day hours.

School of Business Honors Information Meeting--Qualified sophomores (3.5 cumulative GPA) are invited to learn more about the Honors Program offered by the School of Business at 12 noon on Friday, April 3 at the University Library (Blake Street), Room 318.

<u>Featured</u>—Professor Gayle Cox of the School of Social Work was the subject of a feature profile in a recent edition of The Indianapolis Recorder.

Spring Roundup--Annual State of the Campus report by Dr. Glenn W. Irwin, I.U. vice president for Indianapolis, including the latest information from the legislature concerning University funding; refreshments, music, and slides. For all members of the faculty and staff. Indianapolis Sports Center, Champions Room, at 4 p.m. on April 2. See next Green Sheet.

School of Dentistry Makes Mark--Researchers from the I.U. School of Dentistry will make 25 research presentations at the annual meeting of the American Association of Dental Research this Thursday through Sunday. Also, School of Dentistry faculty members playing active roles in the annual meeting of the American Association of Dental Schools in Chicago last Saturday through this Wednesday are Dean Ralph E. McDonald, Assistant Dean Michael R. Curtis, Associate Dean S. Miles Standish, and Dr. David W. Allmann, chairman, Biochemistry and Nutrition Section.

<u>Presentor</u>--Mrs. Erna Simek, associate professor of occupational therapy, presented a paper entitled "Decision Making on a Procedural Approach" at the annual American Occupational Therapy Association Conference in San Antonio last Thursday.

Career Seminars——A series of four begins this Wednesday (see calendar). Others are "Job Search" on April 1, "Resume Writing" on April 8, and "Rules of the Interviewing Game" on April 15. Held at 3 p.m., University Library, Room 318. Reservations required. Call 264-2554.

green sheet

*News Bureau
Indiana University - Purdue University at Indianapolis

355 Lansing Street Indianapolis, Indiana 46202 (ARCH-791205)

ARCHIVES
UNIVERSITY LIBRARY
420 BLAKE STREET